THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – December 11, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on December 11, 2007 at approximately 6:00 p.m.

PRESENT: 
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI 





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

   ALSO PRESENT:
MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order.  St. Lucie West K-8 students led the Pledge of Allegiance and performed a musical selection.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed Amendments to Student Progression Plan (Ref. Policy #4.11)

Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience on proposed amendments to the Student Progression Plan (referenced in School Board Policy #4.11).  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.
There were no further comments from board members as they had previously reviewed and discussed the amendments during a past meeting.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the proposed


changes to the Student Progression Plan (ref. Policy #4.11) as


presented (Carvelli/Hensley/Carried 5-0).
MINUTES

November 13, 2007 Regular, November 20, 2007 Organizational, November 27, 2007 Regular Workshop

November 28, 2007 Joint Meeting 

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for November 13,


November 20, November 27, and November 28, 2007, as presented


(Ingersoll/Carvelli/Carried 5-0). 

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1.  JS St. Lucie County Scholar Athlete Recognitions – Fort Pierce Westwood High 

District Athletic Director Jay Stewart introduced two Fort Pierce Westwood High School students, namely Mephthaly Leveque and Kevin Stapf, to the Board for recognition of their outstanding academic and athletic achievements.    
2. SR Recognition of Certified National Board Teachers 2007-08 

Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, Mrs. Sue Ranew, assisted by Mrs. Kathy Huie from the Human Resources Department, asked the Board to recognize the following newly certified National Board Teachers, twenty in all: Traci Krencik, Jamie Spooner, Laura Smith, Monica Almeida, Mary Mitchell, Nitza Roman, Stacy Spaulding, Laura Marasco, Amy Janicki, Amy Neuner, Stacy Sommer, Sequita Knight, Jennifer Kaste, Lisa O’Hanlon, Kristi Branim, Terri Ratini, Tari Sexton, Amy Isenhower, Irina Petruskyk, and Judy Graham.  Mrs. Ranew informed the Board that with the addition of these 20 teachers, there were now well over 100 National Board Certified Teachers in the district.  Board members were very appreciative and delighted to honor these teachers and their families for their hard work, continual support, and outstanding achievement. 
 3. MH St. Lucie County Education Foundation Presentation of Grant Awards 
Mrs. Mary Holmgren, Executive Director of the St. Lucie County Education Foundation, and Mr. Rudy Howard, President of the SLC Education Foundation, awarded checks/monies from The Citigroup Team Mentor Grant, The United Way for Animals Grant, and the Treasure Coast Manatee Fund for Education Classroom Grant to the following teachers for their innovative teaching methods and grant projects:  Nardi Routten, Renee Kloorfain, Kerri Walukiewicz, Charlene Carter, Maria Faisal, Dorothy Costello, Dan Galloway, Tracey Forsman, Darrae Norling, Kristy Pierce, and Monica Miller.  The winning teachers came from eight schools and over $50,000 in grant monies were awarded during this presentation. 

 4. AG Presentation of FP&L Incentive Rebate Check – Allapattah Flats K-8 @ Winterlakes Energy Efficient A/C Units
Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, introduced Mr. Lou Zorzi from Florida Power & Light to the Board.  Mr. Zorzi came forward and presented the Board with incentive rebate checks totaling $50,076 for the Allapattah Flats K-8 (at Winterlakes) energy efficient air conditioning units. 

SUPERINTENDENT’S SPECIAL PRESENTATION
Superintendent Lannon asked the Board to consider a special presentation at this time.  Ms. Christine Santos, Secretary to the newly formed Hispanic Advisory Council in St. Lucie County, presented highlights of the Council’s activities over the past year.  A brochure that was handed to each board member explained that Mr. Lannon had founded the Council in September of 2006 for the purpose of establishing a productive partnership between the Hispanic community, parents, students, school district, local government entities and local businesses.  The Council was comprised of leaders in the Hispanic community who serve to advise the superintendent and to advocate for parents and families.  Schools who participated in the Hispanic Heritage celebrations over the past year were:  Allapattah Flats K-8, Dan McCarty Middle School, Fort Pierce Central High, Manatee K-8 Academy, Northport K-8, Oak Hammock K-8, St. Lucie Elementary, and St. Lucie West K-8.
The Board received the report and Mr. Lannon expressed his thanks to the Council members for their gift of talking about humanity and diversity in St. Lucie County.

STAFF REPORTS

  5. OR Curriculum Report – School Improvement Plan Presentation(s) – 

The School Board received written and verbal school improvement plan presentations from Garden City  Elementary Principal Teri Barenborg, Lawnwood Elementary Principal Felicia Nixon, and St. Lucie Elementary Principal Cindy Cobb. School improvement plans are presented during each regular business meeting as determined by the Superintendent and his staff.  Each report includes the previous year’s data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress, and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.  Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.  

Individual board members and the Superintendent give each report their undivided attention.  Follow-up comments and/or questions are not unusual.  Board members and Superintendent Lannon do express appreciation to each school’s team for their efforts in preparing the plan.   

6.  MS Growth Mgmt., Land Acquisitions, Intergovernmental Relations Report

No report.
  7.  TB Budget/Finance Report

No report.
  8.  AG Facilities Report

No report.
CTA REPORT

CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman wished everyone happy holidays.
CWA REPORT

No report.

CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda


items #9 through #30 as presented (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll and board members expressed their great appreciation to Mr. Tim Bargeron for his efficient and quick action in transferring district SBA funds due to a recent concern that arose in November.
 9. SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves (one addendum page added to packet)
10. SR Request for Additional Hours (CAVS Projects & Holiday Season) for Building Department Staff

11. TB Budget Amendment #3 – Debt Service 1

12. TB Payment of Bills

13. TB Monthly Financial Report

14. TB Resolution for Reimbursement of Costs Relating to Acquisition, Construction, Equipping Capital Improvements
15. TB Amendment to Investment Sweep Agreement with Riverside National Bank

16. TB ITB 08-12 -   Tables and Chairs for Cobra Café at Fort Pierce Central High School

17. TB RFP 08-13E –Hosted K-12 Email Service

18. TB ITB 08-16  -  Rubber Playground Surface Maintenance

19. TB RFP 08-19 – School Bus Transportation Consulting Services

20. TO Agreement for Information Technology Planning – Center for Educational Leadership & Technology
21. KH Addendum to High School Trust Counselor Program Partnership Agreement with New Horizons of T. C., Inc. 

22. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Treasure Coast Interpreting, Inc.

23. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Deaf Communications Specialists, Inc.

24. KM Semiannual Status Report on Unitary School System 06-15-07

25. KM Semiannual Status Report on Unitary School System 10-15-07

26. SW Enhancing Education Through Technology, Part II-D Competitive Grant

27. AG Agreement with Zyscovich to Reuse Prototype School Plans & Specs for New K-8 at Southbend Site

28. AG Work Authorization to Florida Architects for Remodel of Ft. Pierce Magnet School of the Arts West Wing 

29. DH Marine and Oceanographic Academy – Interlocal Agreement for Use of St. Lucie County North Dock

30. DH First Amendments to Lease and Sublease Agreements with University of Florida Board of Trustees
OTHER BUSINESS

31. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #051 through #075

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated
Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Final Orders #051 through
#075 (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

32. ML Proposed Revisions to K-12 Health Curriculum   


Prior to the Superintendent’s report and Board vote on the K-12 health curriculum proposed revisions, the Board determined it would first listen to scheduled and unscheduled speakers who wished to address this matter.  Each unscheduled speaker was given one minute to address this topic.  Scheduled speaker Sue Chess gave her five minutes to scheduled speaker Willow Sanders.  Ms. Sanders gave a ten minute presentation via power point.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

The following seven citizens expressed their opinions either for or against the proposed revisions to the K-12 health curriculum:  Mr. Dennis Corrick, Mr. Bradley Gould, Dr. Michael Hofstee, Pastor Bryan Longworth, Mrs. Gena Barber, Mr. Francisco Arias, and Mr. Jim Thoma.

SCHEDULED SPEAKERS
Ms. Willow Sanders’ power point presentation on “Choosing the Best”, a best practice Abstinence Based Curriculum with a 47% reduction of initiation of sex in Georgia, was received by the Board. 
Mr. Lannon stated that the community had been dealing with the issue of abstinence-based curriculum for over a year.  The debate, the discussion, the research and the information had raised the level of consciousness of the community just by having the conversation. People were better off because of it.  The Superintendent explained he would be recommending the Board adopt changes to the St. Lucie County health curriculum that would enhance and expand the current curriculum using some of the materials from the “Get Real About AIDS” program (as recommended by the Executive Roundtable).  In order to be able to deal with the epidemic that our community has, Mr. Lannon said he believed it was absolutely imperative that the Board adopt the proposed revisions to the curriculum.

Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board adopt changes to



 the St. Lucie County health curriculum that will enhance and expand



 the current curriculum using some of the materials from the “Get Real



 About AIDS” program (motion from Dr. Miller was for adoption



of the “Get Real About AIDS” program)(Miller/Hensley/Carried 4-1; Ingersoll against).

Mr. Lannon believed that the community and parents were informed about the AIDS/HIV epidemic and it was time to do more.  Condom education along with abstinence must be embraced.  The current policy and the recommended changes still maintained an abstinence-based program in every lesson.  Everyone believed that the only way to be 100% free of STDs and HIV/AIDS was to abstain from any type of sexual activity.  Every lesson would start with that.  It would be clarified for children that any time bodily fluids are transferred from one to another, they are potentially at risk.  This would not require going into explicit detail and/or graphic representation.  Mr. Lannon emphasized that would not happen in this school system.  Staff would be very clear in what they were saying.  Parents would be very well informed.  While nothing is perfect, Mr. Lannon maintained that almost 80%-90% of the curriculum was about avoidance and about dealing with the troubles that come before young people like theft, smoking, and drugs.  The object was to try to create a mindset in young people that when they are faced with making a decision--choose abstinence.  However, if they chose to use a condom, they would know they were not fully protected.   
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, individual board members expressed their thoughts about the recommendation/proposed revisions.

Mr. Ingersoll did go into some detail about concerns he had.  He said he thought this was a good curriculum about AIDS.  He felt the community needed to have the information but he was uncomfortable with some areas of the curriculum.  Mr. Ingersoll stated he thought there may be a plan that better suited the district.  Survey results were troubling and community input was lacking to some degree.  The community seemed divided and Mr. Ingersoll suggested the Board not rush into change now.  He felt that Mr. Lannon had the ability to bring people closer together and suggested the Board needed a policy that gave community members the opportunity to speak to the Board and individuals in the school system.   He asked about the cost of materials for the program to which Mr. Lannon replied it was a district program and all materials would be at the district’s expense.  Mr. Ingersoll said he was uneasy since he hadn’t had a chance to study all of the videos.  On a final note, Mr. Ingersoll questioned the research involved, the phone survey, and whether the proposed curriculum could really reach kids.  He did not have a problem with the curriculum but he was uncomfortable with [some of] it and thought it could be done better.  Kids were struggling and hurting and they needed something better.  On a final note, Mr. Ingersoll joined other board members in thanking Mrs. Mary Gregory and staff for the time and effort they gave to write the curriculum.

Mrs. Hensley stressed that whenever the Board was asked to adopt curriculum, it was always a work in progress as staff found out what best practices were.  She was not looking at this as a final product—it was a starting point.  Staff would proceed to do what was needed and she agreed that the curriculum needed to be extremely comprehensive.  The fact remained that there was an [AIDS/HIV] epidemic in the community.  
Dr. Carvelli concurred with Mrs. Hensley and repeated that the proposed curriculum was directly related to a health issue in the community.  From an educational standpoint, he agreed with Mr. Ingersoll’s comments that called for more time and more input from different parties.  Approval of the revised curriculum may be a starting point but it needed to be re-evaluated in a couple of years to determine if teachers were comfortable with it and if they were delivering it correctly.  Dr. Carvelli indicated he had discussed some of his questions previously with Mr. Lannon and consequently, he felt better about some areas, especially in the lower grades.  He understood that the Board would be voting on the district video at a later date—it was a separate matter.  For now, Dr. Carvelli indicated this may not be the best curriculum but kids needed to be educated on the health issues. 
Dr. Carvelli thanked Mr. Lannon for taking on this big challenge and agreed that the dialogue itself brought awareness of the issue to the forefront.  He thanked the media for accurate coverage and reiterated he felt the proposed curriculum was a work in progress.

Dr. Miller thanked members of the Executive Roundtable for first identifying the problem after much discussion and for identifying a research-based curriculum that had been approved by the CDC and by the Florida Department of Education.  She thanked Mr. Lannon for his courage in bringing this controversial issue forward.  She thanked school district staff for the many hours they spent reviewing and adapting the curriculum.  She thanked the thousands of people who had expressed their opinions.  Even though the timeframe was relatively short, members and staff had looked at this for months.  Dr. Miller stated she had personally studied all materials, watched videos and even though it was not perfect, she believed the community was faced with a serious health issue and the “Get Real About AIDS” curriculum was the first step to address that concern.  Dr. Miller asked everyone to consider what the future numbers would be if the Board did not make this change.  Consequently, she was going to vote for approval with the provision that parents retain the full right to opt out and that proper notification is given (telephone tree, mail, etc.).       
Chairman Hilson was concerned that while discussion continued on the curriculum, children were dying.  As a church certified pre-school director/teacher, she would be a hypocrite if she didn’t vote her convictions.  As a mother, she had provided her children with the vocabulary and ability to make informed choices and she could do no less for all children.  Ms. Hilson said she would support education, power and vocabulary, and kids in St. Lucie County through this curriculum.  She thanked staff for their endless hours of work and their passion.

Board members were assured they would see the district’s proposed video prior to distribution once it was completed.   

ATTORNEY’S REPORT

No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Mrs. Hensley informed board members the candles placed in front of them (at their seats) were created by Ms. Candy Lee’s students in her ESE class at Forest Grove Middle School.  They had a great time making them and she thanked them for their gifts.

On another matter, Mrs. Hensley reported that the FSBA Joint Conference in Tampa held on December 4 – 7, 2007 created a lot of discussion about the recent SBA financial problems.  There was a hopeful and positive attitude regarding the new Commissioner of Education.  The Greater Florida Consortium of School Boards meeting was lively but focused.  They were attempting to create a legislative template for each county to share with their business community regarding the potential impact of the January 29 vote.  

Ms. Hilson and Attorney Harrell brought up a matter that pertained to a letter Chairman Hilson had sent to Port St. Lucie Mayor Patricia Christensen regarding location of bus stop concerns expressed by the City Council.  Mr. Harrell referred to a draft policy #8.31 (Student Transportation) that was provided with the letter.  Proposed language had been added to read, “To the extent practicable, when consistent with other provisions of this policy, and when permitted under the requirements of state and federal law governing education and related services to individual students with special needs, bus stops will not be located on arterial or collector roadways that lack sidewalks.”  It was suggested the Board determine whether or not it wanted to refer the revised policy to the Bus Stop Committee for its consideration.  Board consensus was to refer the revised policy to the Policy Review Committee and the Bus Stop Committee as outlined by Attorney Harrell.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

See Superintendent’s Report above.

ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the December 11, 2007 regular meeting at approximately 8:40 p.m.






